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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 25th July 2006 there were present: -

Councillor

Mr C Elsmore (Mayor)




Mr D Atherley (Deputy Mayor)




Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mrs J Baynham




Mr M Lacey




Mr C Lusty




Mrs J Marrott




Mrs S Merrikin




Mr N Penny




Mr M Weston (arrived 7.03pm)

District Councillor
Professor A Bensted

Gloucestershire Constabulary PSCO Mary Skinner (Coleford)





     PSCO Scott Henderson (Lydney)

Member of the public Mr K Ball (arrived at 7.08pm)


APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Kay and Phelps; County Councillor Mr P Chamberlain; P C Rob Dix and PSCO Neil Evans (Gloucestershire Police). 
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 27 JUNE 2006

The minutes of the meeting held on 27 June 2006 were accepted as a true record and signed by the Mayor as correct with the following amendment

Minute no. 41 should read Whitecliff Cottage not Villa.


Proposed:  Cllr 

Seconded:  Cllr 

The Mayor informed Members of the notification of Councillor John Shaw’s re following his move to Devon.  The Mayor instructed the Clerk to write to Mr Shaw to thank him and express best wish to him for the future.

The Mayor welcomed both PSCO Skinner and Henderson to the meeting and invited Members of the Town Council to discuss any policing matters with them.

Members were keen for any information the police had on Mosquito Alarms including the price and the success rate of the alarm.

PSCO Skinner reported that the alarm costs £600.00 + VAT, she was still waiting for information regarding funding and would bring the information into the office as soon as she received it.  A recent alarm set up in Sedbury had been a complete success in deterring youths; the high pitch can be heard by 25yrds and under within approximately 30 metre range.

Councillor Baynham expressed concern over recent problems at Coalway Recreation Ground.  PSCO Henderson informed Members that the police were aware and action had recently been taken.

Councillor Lusty asked if the police could monitor speeding in the town centre.  Also Councillor Marrott pointed out drivers who park in the disabled parking area and on double yellow lines in the town.  PSCO Skinner told Members she would inform the traffic police and ask for the area to be patrolled.

Councillor Merrikin asked if the CCTV was currently being manned.  PSCO informed the Council that the cameras were running but were unmanned at present.

Councillor Weston asked how the police felt about Street Wardens being allowed to give on the spot fines in the near future.  PSCO were in favour of Street Wardens and that both the police and Street Wardens worked together well.

Councillor Weston expressed concern over the ongoing problems with drugs and drug dealers in Coleford.  PSCO Henderson explained last week the Hit Squad were in Coleford hitting drug dealers in the area, this is an ongoing, insolvable problem with limited resources but there is a lot going on behind the scene.

PSCO Skinner told Members that Coleford had more police presence than the other towns and were lucky to have a main Police Station in the town.

Public Forum 

The Mayor welcomed Mr Ball to the meeting and asked if PSCO Skinner and Henderson would remain to listen to Mr Ball’s concerns. 
Mr Ball has great concerns about the type and speed of traffic along Palmers Flat. He expressed his disappointment that the site meeting with Richard Walters GCC Area Traffic Manager FOD had not yet occurred. Mr Ball explained that the footpaths were too narrow and did not meet with the national guidelines which had just been introduced. This was a well used walk way for parents with push chairs and that he was unable to manoeuvre his disabled brother along this path safely. He asked the Town council to use its influence to improve the situation.

He also raised his concern about the number of HGV using the road. He believed that it was being used as a rat run to avoid the traffic lights in the town centre. He reported that on occasions lorry could not pass. He felt the road was not fit for purpose and that the weight of the vehicles was causing considerable damage to the road itself: too bad apparently for slow signs to be painted on the road. Mr Ball asked the Town Council to consider placing planning restrictions on any further objections planning applications which could lead to an increase in the volume of transport.
Mr Ball concluded that he had been campaigning about this issue for 18 months and was keen to find a solution.

Cllr Elsmore thanked Mr Ball and agreed to raise the site meeting with Mr Walters and that the Council would take into consideration the points he had raised. 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – there were no declarations of interest at this point of the meeting.

43.
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES

(a)
Newland Street Public Conveniences
Cllr Elsmore reported that he had met with Mr Woosnam Property Services Officer FODDC and that he had been told that the Officers were recommending the closure of Newland Street toilets. District Cllr Bensted reported that it was the intention to improve the toilet facility in Railway Drive but he would be happy to take to District Council the views of the Town Council. Cllrs, Weston, Merrikin, Lacey, Marrott and Allaway - Martin expressed their disbelief and horror at this proposal. It was explained to Cllr Bensted that the FODDC had not consulted the Town Council on this proposal, the long history of this issue and the unanimous decision of the Town Council that the toilets should be refurbished and remain open.   
Cllr Bensted agreed to represent the Town Councils view at the Executive Committee meeting on Thursday to which any town Councillor would be welcome to attend 

Cllr Elsmore requested that the Clerk also write to Mr Woosnam expressing the view of the Town Council.
(b)
Welsh Water Sewerage Charges

The Clerk informed Members of a recent letter she had received from Welsh Water confirming that they were in the process of identifying individual properties along the whole of their boundary with Severn Trent Water.  A further meeting is scheduled to take place in August when it is expected that the results of the study of the entire Severn Trent boundary will be reviewed.  Welsh Water will contact the Town Council again after their meeting to inform Members of the next steps regarding customers in the Coleford area.

44.
COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL NEWSLETTER

Councillor Penny proposed that a 2006 Newsletter be produced.

Proposed:
Cllr Penny
Seconded: Cllr Lacey

It was agreed a Newsletter sub-committee be set up.  Councillors Allaway-Martin, Baynham and Penny volunteered to sit on this committee.

All Members were in agreement.

45. GLOUCESTERSHIRE NHS PARTNERSHIP CONSULTATION

The Clerk informed Members that the Town Councils response to the consultation was complete and thanked Cllr Allaway-Martin for her contribution. Cllr Baynham reported that she had a letter from Jeff James Chief Executive Glos NHS Partnership that wards had been shut due to staff shortages. Councillor Marrott told Members she had personally written to Gloucestershire Partnership NHS Trust regarding changes to Mental Health Services. Cllr Allaway martin stressed how important it was that mental health services were provided locally and that the Trust was closing wards and making changes prior to the consultation being agreed. This would cause much distress to many patients. She urged all councillors to write individually as it was only through weight of public opinion that these changes could be halted. 
46.
FUTURE OF HEALTH IN GLOUCESTERSHIRE CONSULTATION

The Clerk informed Members that she had received reports from Councillors Allaway-Martin and Atherley

Much discussion took place regarding the effect the closures would have on the health services in the Forest of Dean. Cllr Marrott reported that she and Cllr Allaway Martin had had a successful day taking the petition to the Houses of parliament and that the event was well attended, as was the march through Cheltenham on Saturday 22 July 06. Cllr Baynham reported that she has had opportunity to question the Rt Hon Patricia Hewitt Mp Secretary fo9r State for Health but that the meeting was not productive as the time was too short. She felt however that the Minister was aware of the level of angry felt by the community about the proposals 
Members were asked to produce their own feedback as soon as possible, the deadline is 4 September 2006 and to copy all correspondence to County Cllr Bill Evans.
47.
ROYAL FOREST OF DEAN ANGLING CLUB DONATION REQUEST

Members requested the Clerk obtain more information from Mr Reed before making a decision on the request for a donation.
48.
ACCOUNTS 2005-06 – moved to agenda no.50
49.
MEMBERS REPORTS

Councillor Weston reported he had meet Mr Smith Chair of the Christmas Lights Committee and informed him about the need to find alternative storage for the Christmas lights whilst repairs were being carried out to the Clock Tower 
Councillor Atherley reported that both he and Councillor Elsmore had recently attended a First Responder event.

Councillor Lusty reported that he had attended a recent Lakers Government meeting which the committee expressed they were keen to work closer with the Town Council and would be writing to the Clerk after the summer holidays in September.

Councillor Merrikin gave a report on the recent improvements at the KGV Pavilion and requested the Clerk send a letter of thanks for all the works done free of charge.

50.
SUB-COMMITTEES


(a) Office Sub-Committee

The Mayor gave Members a report on Office sub Committee meeting Saturday 22 July 2006 at which Cllr Allaway Martin raised he concern remit of sub Committees in Standing Orders the was very vague. The committee agreed and Cllr Elsmore had requested that the Clerk to produce proposals for this meeting. (attached report).

It was proposed that option 2 be adopted and that the Office Sub Committee be changed to Finance and Office Sub-Committee.  
Proposed: 
Cllr Marrott

Seconded:
Cllr Baynham

As long as the safe guards were put in place.
Councillor Weston abstained.

Office Sub Committee

Cllr Elsmore suggested the report on accounts be taken with agenda item 
50. 

As part of the office review it had been identified that the Assistant Clerk was performing a larger role and a new job description had been produced. It was agreed that the Assistant Clerks job description be properly scored and that her salary raised accordingly and back dated to April 2006. 

It was noted that the Clerks 6 month probationary period was now complete and that the Office Sub Committee would undertake a formal appraisal of her work. 
Proposed
Cllr Penny 

Seconded 
Cllr Merrikin

(b) Amenities

The report was accepted by the Council and the Clerk was requested to obtain a quote to level the floor of the main building in the KGV Pavilion. 

(c). Burial & Cemetery

Cllr Elsmore reported that steps were being taken to improve the Cemetery. He had a meeting with the contractor about the grass cutting and believed the situation had improved. The clerk reported that the compost bins had been ordered and the rubbish removed. 
Cllr Elsmore said he would like to improve the entrance of the cemetery so that a better first impression was gained. He asked that during the August site meeting that the Council should discuss this and make form proposals which would be put out for quotation. 
ACCOUNTS 2005/06

The Mayor reported that the Office Sub Committee had looked at the accounts and that whilst the reserves were big some large sums were being held in reserve for specific reasons. He pointed out that whilst these monies should not have accumulated that this did the Town Council opportunity to make some real improvements in the Town. It should also be noted that it is better that the reserves accrued rather than the money be wasted. 

Cllr Elsmore requested that the recommendations of the Office Sub committed be accepted. Cllr Elsmore said the sub committee would meet in the very near future. He assured Councillors that everyone would be kept fully informed and that all councillors were welcome to attend sub committee meetings 

Councillor Penny expressed a need to report figures to the press and to be transparent and inclusive. 
Councillor Merrikin stressed the need to consult with the public about the use of the reserves and suggested that Newsletter would be an ideal format. 
Cllr Marrott asked that the town council ensure that a redundancy reserve was identified. 

Cllr Elsmore also reported that a copy of a letter had been received from a member of the public Mr M Penny who had studied the accounts. The Clerk apologised for allowing this to occurred as Mr Penny was not a parishioner and therefore not entitled to this right.

Cllr Penny asked why this gentleman had been given a copy of an audit report for 2004-2005 which had not been distributed to Councillors. The Clerk took full responsibility. She explained that she believed he was entitled to see the report as part of the accounts but explained that this report related to the work of the previous clerk. She had felt that with her appointment the Council had moved on and the problems highlighted were now resolved. She apologised if her decision had caused any embarrassment. 

Councillor Marrott expressed her concern that the audit report identified the Town council Fidelity insurance as being insufficient and requested that it be checked that this had been increased. The mayor instructed the Clerk to do this.
The meeting was extended to 9.15pm.

 
(d) Planning


It was proposed and agreed that the decisions taken at the Planning 
Committee meetings held on 11 and 25 July 2006 should be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr 

Seconded:  Cllr 

51.
CORRESPONDENCE

52.
PAYMENTS

Members agreed the list of payments to be made for the month of July 2006 with the exception that the two cheques made payable to Oakdean Landscapes be held pending a review on their contract.

Proposed:  Cllr 

Seconded:  Cllr 


The meeting closed at 9.25 pm
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